MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

April 29, 2015, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Current license count 39,530
GF balance for February2015 is $1,194,755.97
GF balance for March 2015 is $1,075,253.63
New continuing educations requirements take effect Oct 1, 2015
88% of respondents to MREC agency survey still want to teach
PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Robin Pirtle (Consumer)

Commissioner Georgiana Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner Marla Johnson (Industry)

Commissioner James Reeder (Consumer)

Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)


Brian Weeks, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Charlene Faison, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner William Neary (Industry)
Commissioner Karen Baker (Consumer)

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Mark Feinroth, MAR
Bob Johnston, AACAR
Ron DeJuliis, Consumer
Connie DeJuliis, Consumer

Teresa Mena, DLLR Administrative Officer

CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:31 a.m.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Marla Johnson, seconded by Robin Pirtle) To approve the minutes of the March 18, 2015 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by Georgiana Tyler, seconded by Anne Cooke) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of April.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana Tyler, Chair
· For the month of March 2015, PSI administered 904 salesperson and 65 broker exams, compared to 708 salesperson and 32 broker exams in March 2014.
2. Legislative – Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair
· No comments from Commissioner Johnson
· Brian Weeks, AAG office – Update  on recent legislation

· Continuing education bill HB1056/CH0115 (SB0610) and corporate entity bill HB1028 / CH0113 passed and signed by governor.
· HB 1183 (Real Property – Contract for Sale of New Home) passed

· HB 1236 (Real Estate Brokers - Licensing - Experience Requirement) never made it passed House Rules
· HB0244/SB0526 (Second Chance Act) – passed but with amendments 

· Mark Feinroth, MAR, adds 

· Legislation on storm water will be signed by the governor in the upcoming days
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Continuing education requirement will take effect on October 1, 2015. There will be no grace period as legislation has been passed. Information and a link to the bill are already on our website.  Future communication to make licensees aware of the change include weekly emails to agents, adding information to renewal notices, the Commission Check newsletter and MAR to publish. 
2. Current license count totals 39,530, of which 4,353 are brokers, 3,070 are associate brokers, 31,246 salespersons, 545 branch offices, 92 reciprocal brokers, 29 reciprocal associate brokers, and 193 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 1,836 are inactive.

3. Guaranty fund balance for February 2015 was $1,194,755.97, with a payout of $60,114.07 in claims.  The GF balance for March 2015 was $1,075,253.63, with a payout of $131,427.49 in claims.

4. New bill takes effect on October 1, 2015 for continuing education.  Everyone must have 15 hours, which includes agency and supervision if you are a broker, designated branch manager or team leader. It was decided that the Commission will expect anyone whose expiration date is October 1, 2015 forward to complete the newly required hours.
5. Ms. Connelly will be attending the NAR meetings in DC next month, as well as the Canadian Regulators Meetings in Banff at the end of May.  In June, she will be attending the Real Estate Regulators Association conference in Connecticut.

6. On the survey for the agency instructors the Commission received a response from 80 people.  Of those that responded, 88% still wanted to continue as an instructor.  53% felt the course could be improved. 

7. Ms. Connelly advised Chair D’Ambrosia, who led the discussion later in meeting that Fannie Mae procedures which are against our laws and regulations need to be addressed.

Page 2 of 3    5-13-15
COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Brian Weeks
· With regard to the regulation on written offers, Kathie Connelly and Brian Weeks had a meeting with the new DLLR Secretary, Kelly M. Schulz. She approved the edits to be published in May 1, 2015 issue of the Maryland Register with a June 1st effective date.

· Proposed legislation for next session to include property manager bill as well a bill that may protect certain boards and commissions from anti-trust issues. 

· Comments allowed from Mark Feinroth

· Possibility of bill regarding resale packets for HOA documents. There is the assumption sellers are being overcharged for the preparation of the documents.

· Summer study will be done to revisit the bill; larger bill may be introduced next session. 
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
· ARELLO had meetings in Albuquerque, New Mexico last month. Meetings went smoothly; members satisfied. Steve Long acted as Program Chair.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

· Dos and Don’ts on unlicensed contractors still a topic of discussion.  Initial thoughts from members of Commission were that agents would prepare list with the license number and expiration date of the contractor, along with a link for consumers to check for themselves.  The document would also need to include a date noting when the information was last checked.  The date, hopefully, would satisfy the requirement of being current.  However, suggestion was made to have Counsel check the ability to change wording of regulation to include a specified time limit for being considered current.
NEW BUSINESS:

· HUD has added an addendum which, in part, reads that earnest money deposit is not refundable, except under specific conditions which are listed in the HUD contract, if the transaction doesn’t go to settlement.  Non-compliance by agents results in suspension from ability to sell HUD properties.
· Fannie Mae has issued a directive that they will not sign any forms just because they are required by the State such as the agency form or forms regarding HOA documents. 

The background behind this reasoning is federally charged banks believe they’re not required to sign documents set forth by State law.  Counsel will review contracts/addendums, which will be provided by Chair D’Ambrosia, before making a suggestion to the Commission.
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:12 a.m.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, May 20, 2015.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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